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Moment of Silence. President Dave Morrissey opened the quarterly Association meeting at 10:00 a.m. with a moment of silence. 
Comings & Goings. We regret the loss of Caroline Arnold, Jane Bowne, and Norma Duncan.

There are two new residents on Goldenchain: Sarah Ismail at 62 and Jean Miller at 60.
We expect move-ins at 14 Butternut on December 6, at 43 Dogwood on November 19, and at 8 Butternut, date to be determined.

Seven units are vacant, but all are under contract: 8 and 14 Butternut, 31 Crabapple, 38 and 43 Dogwood, 71 and 72 Hawthorn. This has been an unusual year with 20% turnover of homes on the Northampton campus.

Shout outs. Thanks to residents who have organized events: Crabapple denizens for catering a delicious buffet for this meeting. Carol Czerapowicz and Judy Buhner for setting up the wine and cheese party. Elly Rumelt and Arlene Jennings for the election watch on November 6. Bob Comerford for the Jane Bowne memorial gathering. Peter Van Pelt, Jack Hjelt, and Bob Comerford for reviving the Men’s Group. 
We were delighted by the art of Joan Davis, the central feature of the most recent Noreaster. 

The marvelous art now on display in the Meeting House is the work of Elly Rumelt’s husband, Jim Hill, and we are most grateful to her for sharing his story and work. 
Thanks to Fran Volkmann and her committee of Joan Cenedella, Rebecca Wondriska, and Hans Van Heyst for drafting the new Landscape Policy. 
The resident Budget Advisory Committee of Fran Volkmann, Joe Kulin, Lloyd Fark, and Joan Bernardini met four times and provided important input for the development of Lathrop’s 2019 budget. We are most grateful for their efforts.

Judy Buhner, Gillian Morbey, and Pamela White have managed the Butterfly Garden for a lovely result this season. They hired a high school student, Madeline Lombard, for support, and her work as well was greatly appreciated.
Thanks to Daphne Stevens for reclaiming straw bales from lane sign decorations for use in the community gardens.

We are always grateful to our staff. Our friends from facilities once again prepared and served a delightful panini luncheon. Thanks to Mike Strycharz, Heidi Chereski, Shannon O’Connor, Eric Rohan, Shaun Fitzpatrick, and Nick Esposito. We offer thanks to Thom Wright, Mike Strycharz, and Frank Sansom for their leadership in landscaping efforts—the sprinkler system upgrade, tree removals, and new planting. And to Nick for installing all new a/c covers.
Minutes from the October 3, 2018 Council Meeting were approved.
Treasurer’s Report. 

Free Business Checking

	Month
	Income
	Expenses
	$6,765.78

	August
	$4,905.00
	$150.00
	$11,520.78

	September
	$0
	$3,153.73
	$8,367.05

	October
	$0
	$100.00
	$8,267.05

	Balance
	$4,905.00
	$3,403.73
	$6,765.78


Income: Annual Fund.

Expenses: Reimbursement for Gathering Room television, Program Committee (prize, speaker, party supplies), Butterfly Garden.

15 Month “Bump Up” CD

Matures May 4, 2019  Interest 1.49%

	Month
	Interest
	$5,066.71

	August
	$6.44
	$5,092.20

	September
	$5.82
	$5,098.02

	October
	$6.87
	$5,104.89

	Balance
	$19.13
	$5,098.02


A new form and process are proposed for requesting funds for resident-initiated projects. A copy of the form will go into each cubby. Residents should give lane reps feedback about the form and its use before the December 5 Council meeting.
FITNESS COMMITTEE REPORT. The committee has been studying the Meeting House basement space used for games and workouts with a view to improving the layout for pool, ping pong, exercise equipment, and eight yoga positions along a wall. The architect was here for a consultation this morning. Lathrop is studying lighting throughout the building. The committee has prepared a draft listing desired equipment. Residents can give feedback to Dave or members of the committee.
EAT (Eliminate All Toxins) COMMITTEE REPORT. Joe Kulin reported that the committee is concerned about the application of toxins in our landscape and lack of notification when toxins are to be used. Near term the committee’s goals center around research on toxic products, their effects and costs versus organic products; mid-term they expect to see reduction in the use of toxins by eliminating some back yards from treatment. Actions will include specifying test plots, updating the manual in the library, preparing a more user-friendly manual for residents, and conducting a survey of residents. Long term the goal is to eliminate all toxins. The committee now has 17 members. Newcomers are welcome to join the Sunday afternoon meetings.
Management Reports. Thom Wright. 
Key decisions from board meetings will now be posted. 

Pending Kendal approval, Martha Borawski will join the board.

The board has approved using local banks and not Bond Anticipation Notes (BANs) for financing master plan implementation.

Kendal at Home will be operating in Northampton. There will be no formal relationship between Lathrop and Kendal at Home, and Lathrop does not have office space for them. They will make presentations for Lathrop residents once they are here.

There has been no resolution from the city with respect to the Blue House. At the present time it cannot be used at all by residents.

We have received $20,000 for fitness from an anonymous donor.
FINANCE presented by Frank Sansom. 
	Occupancy

	As of 8/31/2018
	Inn
	Townhomes
	Total

	Inventory
	50
	137
	187

	Actual
	84%
	97%
	95%


	Entrance Fee Activity

	
	Total as of 8/31/2018

	Refunds Paid
	$(2,813,447)

	New Entrance Fees
	$4,509,000


	Cash Net Operating Margin

	As of 8/31/2018
	Actual
	Budget
	Variance

	Revenue
	$3,399,873
	$3,181,070
	$218,803

	Expense
	$3,192,179
	$3,137,527
	$54,652

	Cash, Net Income (Loss)
	$207,694
	$43,543
	$164,151


	Change in Net Assets

	As of 8/31/2018
	Actual
	Budget
	Variance

	Revenue
	$3,679,226
	$3,364,370
	$314,856

	Expense
	$4,164,251
	$4,120,847
	$43,404

	Non-Operating Revenue
	$18,758
	$-0-
	$18,758


	Statement of Financial Position

	As of 8/31/2018

	Assets
	$23,563,396

	Liabilities
	$44,783,954

	Net Assets
	($21,227,558)


The liabilities are what is owed back to residents.
	Days Cash on Hand

	· 82 days cash on hand

· 150 days is benchmark

· YTD cash flow: Increase of $726,000


Marketing presented by Suzie Dickson-Moyer. As of 10/30/18 there are 52 new reservation list deposits for a total on the list of 183. Fifteen townhomes in Northampton, seven townhomes in Easthampton, and twenty Inn apartments have been sold and are under renovation. 
As of 10/30/18, Lathrop total occupancy (occupied and sold) is 98%. Northampton is 100% (77/77); Easthampton 98% (60/61); and the Inn 98% (45/47).

New townhome features are to be test marketed next year in anticipation of implementation of the Master Plan. These include mini splits for central a/c, heat, and dehumidification; fireplaces; radiant heating; a bonus room; and new windows like those now installed in the living rooms of a few existing townhomes in Northampton. If the tests prove successful, Lathrop may also make these modifications available when homes are refurbished. 

LANDSCAPING. Suzie Dickson-Moyer and Mike Strycharz.
Sales and Marketing is recommending that new residents be assigned a “land buddy,” another resident who can serve as an advisor on questions about landscaping. If newcomers desire changes after moving in, they can make work orders and also call Suzie or Kathy Maloney about landscaping questions.

There is a standard design for landscaping the front of townhomes being refurbished. If residents choose to modify the design, they can work with and pay the landscape architect and are then responsible for caring for the installation themselves. Minor changes can be made, and the resident will be responsible for maintenance. Major changes require consultation with Mike Strycharz.
Residents can see the designs and plant lists in the drawings available from the office.
Follow Up/Status of Previous Business.
Landscaping in 2018. Tree removal is complete for now, and pruning is nearly complete. New trees and plantings are in place. The sprinkler system and front lawns have been restored.
Follow on meetings for individual lanes with Paradise City are being scheduled.
Bridge Road Intersection. The crosswalk and left turn lane lines have been repainted, and that is helpful but not sufficient for allowing pedestrians to cross safely.
Pendants. Our present pendant system is not GPS based. Carol Neubert reported that thanks to to Sarah Gauger, Mike Strycharz, and several of Mike's staff, our present pendant system has been remapped to better indicate the location of a person at whatever building that person is in or near on campus.  The question is: Would a GPS system work better for us on this campus? Would it be more effective and affordable? Frank Sansom and Rob Olmsted are looking into options and how they compare with what we have through their counterparts on other Kendal campuses.

New Business
Meeting House. Residents are invited to join a new ad hoc committee for planning the use and modifications of the Meeting House.
Loop Trail. Funds are available for follow-on trail work by Conservation Works from the Massachusetts Department of Conservation and Recreation MassTrails program. This will involve “tread improvements”, creating a safer path by smoothing parts of the Loop Trail, removing hazard trees along the side of the trail, and shoring up the bridge on the east trail. It is anticipated that the work can be done in three days, fewer if we have volunteers as for Phases I and II. Total estimated cost is $2,485.02.  

Discussion will continue in order to understand residents’ wishes for ongoing maintenance of the trail beyond Phase III.
DISCUSSION

Cable. The contract with Comcast ends January 1, 2019. The new three-year contract will increase from $18 to $24/month per townhome. It will include Expanded Basics like the current plan and add HD.
Landscape Support Committee. This will be a new Northampton campus ad hoc committee of five members. Its primary purpose will be to support and assist residents on landscaping questions. It may also make policy recommendations to Facilities or the Council. Flyers explaining detail were provided to the council and will be placed in all resident cubbies. Residents are invited to indicate their interest in joining the committee to Dave Morrissey who, with the Council, will determine the membership. 

Association Meeting Refreshments.  All residents should let their lane rep know before December of their preferences for handling catering before Association meetings. Should we continue the lane rotation for serving or introduce a new system? The question will be on the agenda for discussion at the December 5 Council meeting.
Reserving Space in the Meeting House. There is a new reservation form, and it will be placed in all cubbies. The form asks for a description of the purpose and requirements for use of space. Please give feedback about both the resident-initiated fund request form and the room reservation form to your lane rep before the December 5 Council meeting.
Open Forum: Library Issue. Dave asks all residents who borrow films from the library to return them promptly.

COMING ATTRACTIONS
November 12 – December 10, Employee Appreciation Fund Drive

Wednesday, November 14, 2018, Thanksgiving Luncheon 
Friday, November 30, 2018, Wine and Cheese Party

Wednesday, December 12, 2018, Theme Luncheon

Friday, December 21, 2018, Holiday Party
Next council Meeting
Wednesday, December 5, 2018 at 10:00 a.m.

Next association meeting
Wednesday, February 6, 2019 at 10:00 a.m.
Catering at 9:30 a.m. (by Dogwood Lane if current system still in place)
Respectfully submitted,

Arlene Jennings
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